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the June European Council will be piv-
otal on whether agreement on their 
follow-up to CoFoE can be found or 
not. However this plays out, one 
should pay sufficient attention to the 
positions of the letters’ signees and 
whether member states get divided 
around old frictions or rather find 
unity through diversity to build a com-
mon position. 

If not a Convention, perhaps an Inter-
governmental Conference? 

Is a Convention however the only op-
tion to have a dialogue on possible 
treaty change? An alternative that re-
ceives less attention would be an In-
tergovernmental Conference (IGC). 
This might be a quicker way towards 
treaty change, and perhaps even one 
more palatable for member states’ 
governments. However, there are sev-
eral considerations to be made when 
comparing it with a Convention.  

Firstly, according to art. 48 (3) TEU, 
the European Parliament would have 
to give its agreement to an IGC. As the 
organisation of an IGC usually allows 
for narrowing down the scope of ne-
gotiations, one can wonder whether 
the EP would delegate this responsi-
bility to the member states. After all, 
several reform proposals aim to in-
crease the EP’s competences (its 
right to initiative, its role in the EU 
budget, etc.). 

Secondly, does it make sense to at-
tribute the power of shaping treaty re-
forms and thus the future of the EU to 
member states rather than allowing 
all institutions a seat at the table – es-
pecially on the back of a consensus-
seeking exercise like the Conference? 

Thirdly, negotiations in an IGC usually 
conclude within a shorter timeframe. 
This however raises questions regard-
ing the (perceived) opaqueness of in-
tergovernmental bargaining. Com-
pared with a Convention, in which in-
stitutions and member states need to 
find a common denominator in the 
public eye, an IGC appears much less 
transparent and accountable. 

The Conference on the Future of Eu-
rope not only managed to get citizens’ 
voices heard and created a window of 
opportunity for the creation of a genu-
ine European public sphere; it also 
brought to the attention of the public 
eye the divergent interests of EU insti-
tutions and individual member states. 
Realising this is a crucial element in 
understanding how the follow-up to 
the Conference gets shaped, specifi-
cally when opening the debate on pos-
sible treaty changes. 

3. Towards a participatory future?

A last reflection comes from von der 
Leyen’s intervention at the closing 
event. In her remarks she announced 
that in the future (European) Citizens’ 
Panels would be organized, allowing 
the Commission to take into account 
citizens’ voices when tabling key leg-
islative proposals. 

The Conference has been an intense 
process. That the appetite for deliber-
ation and citizens’ engagement was 
not lost, but rather reinforced be-
cause of it, is a promising sign for the 
future of (transnational) democracy. 

Working towards von der Leyen’s 
State of the Union speech in Septem-
ber (when she will announce specific 
proposals for the follow-up of the 

https://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=CELEX%3A12008M048
https://ec.europa.eu/commission/presscorner/detail/en/speech_22_2944
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